

MULTI PLAYOUT MANAGER USER MANUAL

www.playboxtechnology.com



Legal notice

The information in this manual is furnished for informational use only. No part of this manual may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, for any purpose, without the prior written permission of PlayBox Technology UK Ltd.

The software, described in this manual, is owned by PlayBox Technology UK Ltd. It is protected by Copyright Law of England and Wales, as well as by international copyright treaties, and may be used or copied only in accordance with the license agreement.

PlayBox Technology UK Ltd provides this manual "as is" without any warranty, either express, or implied.

This publication may contain typographical errors or technical inaccuracies. While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this document, PlayBox Technology UK Ltd assumes no responsibility for errors or omissions. Nor is any liability assumed for damages, resulting from the use of the information, contained herein. Changes are periodically made to the information herein. They will be incorporated in new versions of the manual. Please, check the **PlayBox Technology UK Ltd** website regularly for User Manual updates.

PlayBox Technology UK Ltd may introduce changes or improvements in the products, described in this manual at any time, without any special notice.

Please, address your comments or questions to:

Playbox Technology UK Ltd Brookmans Park Teleport Great North Road Hatfield AL96NE United Kingdom

www.playboxtechnology.com

support@playboxtechnology.com



Contents

Legal notice	,
Contents	
Preface	
Style Conventions	
Getting Started	
PREREQUISITES	
	1/
InterfaceOverview	I (1 ·
	ا ا
TITLE BAR	
SERVER MONITOR	
MEDIA CONTENT	
WORK AREA	
Playlist Grid	
Playlist Controls	14
Playback Controls	
Counters	
Preview	
ShotBox	
ERROR LOG	
CUSTOMIZING VIEW	
Loadina plavlists	19
Saving playlists	20
Addina plavlist items	
Editina plavlist items	
Clin Trimmer	32
TIMELINE	
PLAYLIST EDITOR	
FILE UPLOADER	
Managing MPM	
	ع عر
General Info	4 1
Media Folders	A 1
Playlist Folders	
DataBox Servers	42
Granted Users	4_ //
View and Control Groups	4444 ۸۱
Custom Events	-44 ۸۱
Cusion Lvenis	4:

CONTROL GROUPS.....



Preface

Dear **PlayBox** customer,

Thank you for purchasing our product! We would like to assure you that you have chosen the most cost-effective and versatile TV automation system on the market. As always, we are trying to stay close to our customers' needs, making sure they all receive adequate support and satisfaction. Your opinion about our product is an exceptionally valuable source of information for us. The ease of working with the **PlayBox** products results mainly from the suggestions and comments of our current respected customers.

This manual is structured into several sequential chapters, each aiming to ease the installation, fine tuning, and use of our products. We hope that you will enjoy working with it, and we are anxiously looking forward to receiving your feedback.

Please, send your questions, suggestions, and assistance requests to:

support@playboxtechnology.com

General feedback:

info@playboxtechnology.com



Style Conventions

- File names, software, documents or terms are written in *italics*
 - The data is written in the *settings.ini* file.
 - The file is located in C:\Program Files\DMT**AirBox**
 - For further information read *Shortcuts* reference book.
 - The VTR is controlled via RS-422.
 - Direct quotations from the computer screen are presented as follows:
 - Menu Items and commands
 - Tab/Page names
 - Column names (i.e. in a playlist or another grid)
 - Field names, check boxes
 - Buttons
 - Screen readings are written in [square brackets]
 - The keyboard keys are enclosed in <> signs
 - Terms are defined in the Glossary at the end of the manual
- The arrows, used in the setting procedures mean as follows:
 - → A menu item follows;
 - A page(tab) name follows;
 - → A field name, a check box name, or a value name follows.

Except for arrows, you can distinguish between the relevant menu categories also by the styles, listed above.



Getting Started

The *Multi Playout Manager* (*MPM*) is web-accessible application, which allows monitoring and control of one or multiple *AirBox* instances. *MPM* provides a customizable, user-friendly interface, allowing users to monitor and control (locally or remotely) the playout process.

MPM is a multi-user access system, with an unlimited (yet license-dependent) number of users. System managers can set access rights for users for one or multiple **AirBox** servers. Users can load, view, edit and save playlists, as well as send commands directly to **AirBox** by using the playback controls.

PREREQUISITES

In order to activate the preview in the **MPM** Home page, you need to install the latest version of the VLC Media Player. When asked by the setup wizard which VLC Media Player components you wish to install, you should select all the available and optional features.

You also need to add and enable the following plug-ins in your browser:

- VLC Capture;
- VLC Plugin.

QUICK START

- 1. Verify all connections and start the server.
- 2. Launch the **MPM** server.
- Open a web browser, type the IP address of the server where *MPM* is installed, followed by a colon (":"), and the *MPM* default port number 11235. Example: <u>http://192.168.10.10:11235</u>.
- 4. In the Login page enter the Username and the Password for the Administrator's account.
- Default Username: administrator;
- Default Password: administrator.

O Login to Multi Playout Ma ×	
← → C 🗋 localhost:11235/login	☆ =
Username Password Remember Me Log I	

- 5. Navigate to the System Manager page by click the *Manage system* button in the top-right corner of the *MPM* Home screen.
- 6. Click AirBox Servers in the left pane of the System Manager to add AirBox server for monitoring.



						Home	
ML by Play	ulti Playout Manager yBox Technology				User : darina Home	Logout	
Users	AirBox Servers					ă ă	
AirBox Servers	AirBox_B604					Č	
View Groups	General Info					Ŏ	
Control Groups	Address	Frame rate	Time Offset	Preview Visible	Preview Address		
	192.168.90.163:7000	25	00:00				
						Se:	Add AirBox Server
6.1. Click t	he Search AirBox Server icon to	o start an automat	ic search of the a	available AirBox s	ervers in the local	1 360	

network.

- In the dialog box, click the **Scan** button;
- A list of IP addresses of the available servers will open;
- Select an *AirBox* server(s) from the list and click the *Register* icon.
- 6.2. To add an AirBox server manually, click the Add AirBox Server icon. A dialog box will open.
- In the Name field type a unique user-friendly name, which will help you recognize the respective AirBox instance.
- In the Server address field type the IP address of AirBox server.
- In the Port Number field enter the port number of AirBox server. Note that the port number for controlling AirBox always starts from 7000.
- Use the Time Offset option to manage servers in different time zones. By default, the time offset is a zero value.
- In the Frame Rate field enter the proper frame rate. The default value is 25.
- Click the **Create** button.
- 7. Go to the Users section of the System Manager.

	Users	Users								
Servers	🔺 administ	rator, administrator (System Admin	nistrator)			24			
Groups	Accessible	AirBox Servers					Č)			
ol Groups	Name	Address	Frame rate	Time Offset	Role	File Uploader				
	AirBox_B604	192.168.90.163:7000	25	00:00	Full Access		a č			

Edit User



- 7.1. Click the Administrator user name to expand the section and then click the **Edit user** icon.
- In the Edit user dialog box click the Add button in the AirBox Servers to operate area;
- In the new dialog box select the desired AirBox server(s) from the list, and then click Full Access from the Role list.
- Click the **Add** button and then in the **Edit user** dialog, click the **Save** button.
- 7.2. To create a new user, click the **Add user** icon.
- 7.3. In the **Create user** dialog box type the username, the full name of the user and the password in the respective fields.

7.4. Click the **Add** button to select the **AirBox** servers, which this user will be able to manage. An additional dialog box will open.

- Select one or more AirBox Servers from the list;
- From the Role drop-down list select the access rights, which the user will have for the selected server(s);
- 7.5. Click the **Add** button and in the **Create user** dialog box click **Create**.
- 8. Click the *Home* button to return to the *MPM* Home page.
- 9. In the upper left corner you can see the *Airbox* servers, which you have selected for monitoring and control.

Congratulations! Now you have your **MPM** running!



Interface Overview

View Groups Control Groups Timeline Playlist Editor File Uploader II AB Image: AirBox_B407	Image: Star Notes Star Notes OT SE LE. Notes	Location Location (\192.168.90.146\u00ed \192.168.90.1 (\192.168.90.146\u00ed \192.168.90.1 (\192.168.90.146\u00ed \u00ed \192.168.90.1 (\192.168.90.146\u00ed \u00ed \192.168.90.1 (\192.168.90.146\u00ed \u00ed \192.168.90.1
III AB IIIIeox_B407 AirBox_B407 IIIIIeo offset: 00:00 USE IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	AG:05 MAROCHNO Star Nates DT SE LE. AVSEM VETA HIT POVECH AK DA T POI SE LE	Location \\192.166.90.146\u00ed \\192.166.90.146\u00ed \\192.166.90.146\u00ed \\192.168.90.146\u00ed \\192.168.90.146\u00ed \\192.168.90.146\u00ed \\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\u00ed \\192.168.90.146\u00ed \\192.168.90.146\u00ed
AirBox_B407 N () N () <th>It is a constraint of the second seco</th> <th>Location Location \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1</th>	It is a constraint of the second seco	Location Location \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.14(\arrow \192.168.90.1
Numme Difference Olicity	46:05 M NAROCHNO 56:10 Star Notes INT SE LE AVSEM NOT SE LE POVECH AK DA T POVECH AK DA T POVECH	Location Location \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1
Marcing DATABOX Working DATABOX Category Title 10012010 10040	M NAROCHNO 56:10 Star Notes OI SE LE. AVSEM HETA HIT POVECH INI SE LE	Location Location \\192.168.90.140\end{tabular} \\192.168.90.146\end{tabular} \\192.168.90.146\end{tabular} \\192.168.90.146\end{tabular} \\192.168.90.146\end{tabular} \\192.168.90.146\end{tabular}
AirBox_B407_2 % 0 Orderboro Cool Pane Cold Old Old Pane Cold Cold Old Pane Cold Old Old Pane Cold Old Pane Cold Old Pane Cold Old Pane Cold Old Old Pane Cold Old Old Pane Cold Old Old Pane Cold Cold Old Cold Old Pane Cold Cold Old Old Cold Cold Old Cold Old Cold Cold Old Cold Cold Cold Old Cold Cold Old Cold Cold Old Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold Co	Star Notes Of SE LE INVSEM POVECH AK DA T IDI SE LE	Location \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\192.168.90.1
Morning DATABOX Image: Start time Duration Type Category Title 20 10:49:14:00 00:03:11:07 Video Video VANITSA. 21 10:49:14:00 00:03:11:07 Video Video VANITSA. 22 10:55:13:07 00:00:31:07 Video Video VANITSA. 22 10:55:13:07 00:00:30:11 Video Video VANITSA. 23 10:50:02:03 00:03:11:10 Video Video Video 24 10:55:13:07 00:00:30:17:07 Video Video VANITSA. 24 10:55:18 00:00:30:17:07 Video Video VANITSA. 25 11:00:24:11 00:00:30:17:07 Video Video VANITSA. 2013:10.21:11:40:00:00:30:12 Video Video VANITSA. Video VANITSA. 2013:10.21:11:40:00:00:30:17:07 Video Video Video VANITSA. 2013:10.21:11:40:00:00:30:17:07 Video Video Video	Star Notes OFSELE. INVSEM VIETA HIT POVECH VAK DA T IDI SE LE	Location \\192.166.90.146\u00edres \\192.166.90.146\u00edres \\192.168.9
Start time Duration Type Category Title 20 10-45-02131.07 Video 10-47-024 10-22 10-53-0210.07 Video 10-47-024 10-22 10-53-0210.07 Video 10-47-024 10-42-021 10-22 10-02-0211.07 Video 10-47-024 10-22 10-02-021 Video 10-22 10-22 10-22 10-22	Star Notes Of SE LE NAVSEM VETA HIT POVECH NAK DA T DI SE LE	Location Location \\192.166.90.140\u00e9 \\192.168.90.1 \\192.166.90.146\u00e9 \\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\u00e9. \\192.168.90.146\u00e9. \\192.168.90.146\u00e9. \\192.168.90.146\u00e9.
Morning DATABOX 10:49:14:00 00:03:17:07 Video Video AVTO_PAA # 22 10:52:31:47 00:00:30:21 Video DZHENA_S # 23 10:55:02:09 00:03:17:07 Video DZHENA_S # 24 10:55:33:14 00:03:17:07 Video MAGDA_H # 24 10:55:18 00:03:17:07 Video MAGDA_H # 22 11:00:24:11 00:03:17:07 Video MAGDA_H # 22 11:00:24:11 00:03:02:1 Video MAGDA_H # 22 11:00:13:10 00:00:03:02:1 Video MAGDA_H # 22 11:00:13:10 00:00:03:02:1 Video AVTO_PLA # 23 10:01:03:10:01 Video AVTO_PLA AVTO_PLA # 24 11:00:03:10:10 Video AVTO_PLA # 23 11:00:03:00:11 Video AVTO_PLA # 24 11:00:03:10:10 Video MAGDA_H # 20:13:10.21:11:40:00:00:11:07 Video	AVSEM IETA HIT POVECH IAK DA T IDI SE LE	\\192.168.90.146\e\\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e\\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e\\192.168.90.1 \\192.168.90.146\e\\192.168.90.1
Morning DATABOX C AUTO_PLA 12 21 10:52:33:07 0:00:03:21 Video AUTO_PLA 12 22 10:52:33:07 0:00:03:31:11 Video DZHENA_S 12 24 10:56:33:14 0:00:33:07 Video KAMELIA_ 12 21 10:02:31:11 0:00:33:107 Video MAGDA_H 12 21 11:07:13:00 0:00:03:21 Video AUTO_PLA 12 23 11:07:13:00 0:00:03:110 Video MAGDA_H 12 23:10/21_21:1_40_00.ply 23:11:11:46:03 0:00:31:107 Video MAGDA_H 20:10_1_0_2_2_E_0_0_0_0_0_0.ply 23:11:11:46:03 <td>IETA HIT POVECH AK DA T IDI SE LE</td> <td>\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.1</td>	IETA HIT POVECH AK DA T IDI SE LE	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.1
Morning DATABOX 0105310203 001031111 Video NDEHNA_S 12 210563314 00103150122 Video KAMELIA_ 12 225 110012411 0010315012 Video MAGDA_H 12 225 110012411 0010313107 Video MAGDA_H 12 225 1100135118 0010311707 Video MAGDA_H 12 226 110014312 00100130121 Video AVTO_PLA 12 21010129.27 1204 ALCINPG MAGDA_H 22 1100143121 00100130121 Video AVTO_PLA 12 210120.27.11240 ANDRA MPEG.mpg 23 1101146103 001031507 Video CAHARA S 2013.10.27.1.1.40_00.0.ply 2014_07.26.0.00_00.0.ply 23 1111146103 001031707 Video MAGDA_H 2014_07.26.0.00_00.0.ply 23 11119:08:07 0010317107 Video Video VANTERA_S SCOUNTERA I_MIN_PAL.mpeg 33 1122:2514 0010313107 Video ZHENA_S ZHENA_S 33 1122:57:00 00103	POVECH (AK DA T IDI SE LE	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90. \\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
Morning DATABOX Mage	AK DA T IDI SE LE	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.;
Moming DATABOX Mage 9 10801 29.27 h264 MPG.mpg 11:01:43:11 00:03:31:07 Video Video AVTO_PLA 10201 29.27 h264 MPG.mpg 11:01:43:12 00:00:30:21 Video AVTO_PLA 10201 29.27 h264 MPG.mpg 11:01:43:12 00:00:30:21 Video AVTO_PLA 10301 29.27 h264 MPG.mpg 11:01:43:12 00:00:30:21 Video MAGDA_H 1031 10.21_11_40_00.ply 2013 10.21_11.40_00.ply 11:11:537:00 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2013 10.21_11_40_200_ply 31 11:11:537:00 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2013 10.21_11_40_200_ply 31 11:12:25:14 00:03:31:10 Video MAGDA_H 2013 10.21_11_40_00_ply 31:11:10:08:07 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2013 10.21_11_40_00_ply 31:11:22:51:4 00:03:31:10 Video MAGDA_H 2013 10.21_11_10_24_00_10_00_00_00_00_00_00_00_00_00_00_00_	IDI SE LE	
Morning DATABOX Morning DATABOX Morning Operation Morning Operation Morning DATABOX Morning		\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.1
Morning DATABOX Mark	AVSEM	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
Maring DATABOX Maring DATABOX AVTO_PLA 123.ply 11:07:43:21 00:00:30:21 Video AVTO_PLA 123.ply 11:01:41:17 00:03:31:11 Video DZHENA_S 2014_07_26_00_00_0.ply 2014_07_26_00_00_0.ply 211:11:46:03 00:03:31:07 Video MaGDA_H 2015_00_10_00_ply 2011_00:21.11_40_00.ply 211:11:90:807 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2010_00_00_ply 2011_00:22.51:00 00:03:31:07 Video DZHENA_S SANDREA I GEO DA SILVA_MOVATA PORDA_EN 2011:25:51:00 00:03:31:11 Video DZHENA_S BO_COUNTER_1_MIN_PAL.mpeg 34 11:25:57:00 00:03:31:07 Video DZHENA_S BAID green.mpg 35 11:25:47:22 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H Maid with the Flaxen Hair.mp3 11:33:19:04 00:03:17:07 Video Video	NETA HIT	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.1
Morning DATABOX Image: Constraint of the cons	IETA HIT	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.:
9 10501 29.27 h264 PAEC.mpg 13301 111146.03 00:03:50:22 Video KAMELIA_ 123.ply 123.ply 11151:37:00 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2013_10_21_11_40_00.ply 11151:37:00 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2014_07_26_00_00_00.ply 1111:19:08:07 00:03:31:07 Video VANTSA_ 9 ANDREA I GEO DA SILVA, MOYATA PORODA_EN 112:225:14 00:03:31:07 Video DZHENA_3 9 CC_0115_A0246_A_227.mpg 112:25:7:00 00:03:31:07 Video DZHENA_3 9 HD_green.mpg 31 11:25:7:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_ 11:35 11:35:9:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_ 11:35 11:25:7:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_ 11:35:9:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_ 11:35:9:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_ 11:35:9:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_	POVECH	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
123.ply 123.jply 11:15:37:00 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H 2013_10_21_11_40_00.ply 2014_07_26_00_00_0.ply 31 11:15:37:00 00:03:31:07 Video Video VANITSA_ SANDREA I GEO DA SILVA_MOYATA PORODA_EN 32 11:19:08:07 00:03:31:17 Video Video VANITSA_ SCC_C1_S1_A0246_A_227.mpg 33 11:22:25:14 00:03:31:11 Video DZHENA_S SCOUNTER_1_MIN_PAL.mpgg 34 11:25:57:00 00:03:31:07 Video KAMELIA_ HD_SD_HD_SD_HD.mpg 33 11:29:47:22 00:03:107 Video MAGDA_H Maid with the Flaxen Hair.mp3 36 11:33:19:04 00:03:17:07 Video Video	AK DA T	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.:
2013_10_21_11_40_00.ply 2014_07_26_00_00_00.ply 2014_07_26_00_00_00.ply VANITSA_ SANDREA I GEO DA SILVA_MOYATA PORODA_EN 2014_07_25_00_00_00.ply 2014_07_25_00_00_00.ply DZHAUDA SCOUNTER_I_MIN_PALA.mpg 2014_07_25_00_00_00.ply 2014_07_25_00_00_00.ply DZHAUDA DZHAUDA SHD_green.mpg 2014_07_25_00_00_00.3110 Video DZHAUDA DZHAUDA Maid with the Flaxen Hair.mp3 2012_947:22 00:03:17:07 Video MAGDA_H	DI SE LE	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.:
MANDREA I GEO DA SILVA, MOYATA PORODA_EN SCC_CL_S1_A0246_A_227.mpg if is	AVSEM	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
⊗ CC_C1_S1_A0246_A_227.mpg ■ 34 11:25:57:00 00:03:50:22 Video KAMELIA_ ⊗ COUNTER_1_MIN_PAL.mpeg ■ 35 11:25:57:00 00:03:31:07 Video MAGBA_H ⊗ HD_green.mpg ■ 35 11:29:47:22 00:03:31:07 Video MAGBA_H ■ 36 11:33:19:04 00:03:17:07 Video VANITSA_	POVECH	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
B HD_green.mpg iii 35 11:29:47:22 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDa_H B HD_SD_HD_SD_HD.mpg iii 36 11:33:19:04 00:03:17:07 Video Video VANITSA_	AK DA T	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.:
HD_SD_HD_SD_HD.mpg I1:33:19:04 00:03:17:07 Video YANITSA_	DI SE LE	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
Maid with the Flaxen Hair.htps	AVSEM	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.:
🛞 Monte Cristo edited.avi 🛛 📲 37 11:36:36:11 00:00:30:21 Video AVTO_PLA	IETA HIT	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
Playbox 720p50.mpeg 38 11:37:07:07 00:03:31:11 Video DZHENA_S	POVECH	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
		\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.
Wildlife.wmv 40 11:44:29:15 00:03:31:07 Video MAGDA_H	AK DA T	\\192.168.90.146\=\\192.168.90.
- 🕸_01_HD_h264_35Mbits_10.mpg , 44 11:48:00:22 00:03:17:07 Video YANITSA_	IAK DA T IDI SE LE	(192.100.90.140 (c (192.100.90.
	AK DA T IDI SE LE AVSEM	\\192.168.90.146\e \\192.168.90.1

MPM user interface is customizable and easy to use. It includes two main pages – the **Home** page and the **System manager** page. These pages are accessible from the **Home** and **Manage System** buttons at the top right corner of the window.

The default starting page for *MPM* is **Home**. On the **Home** page you can monitor and manage the *AirBox* servers, accessible through *MPM* and configured according the permissions for your account, set by the system administrator. To manage *MPM* users, *AirBox* servers and control groups, navigate to the **System manager** page.

The **Manage System** button is located in the top-right corner of the **MPM** screen. Your user name is displayed above.

NOTE: The **Manage System** button is only visible if you are logged in with an administrator's account.

Refer to the Interface overview chapter for the Home page further in this manual for more details about each interface element.

Go to Using MPM or Managing MPM for detailed feature descriptions and operation instructions.



wiMPM Home



NAVIGATION TABS

The navigation tabs provide quick access to the following *MPM* features: View Groups, Control Groups, Timeline, Playlist Editor, and File Uploader. The name of the current tab is colored in green.



TITLE BAR

Multi Playout Manager		ser : darina	
by PlayBox Technology	itelp	Manage System	Logout

The title bar is situated at the topmost browser window's area. It displays the *MPM* logo to the left and the current user to the right. The navigation buttons are located below the name of the currently logged user. These include *Help*, *Manage system* and *Logout*. The *Manage system* button navigates to the **System manager** page of *MPM*.



SERVER MONITOR



This section is available when either the View Groups, or the Timeline tab is selected. It displays the **AirBox** instances which you are currently monitoring. The drop-down list on the top contains the name of each View Group, as well as an *All AB* option. Selecting a View Group from the list will show all **AirBox** servers, which are accessible to this group. If you select the *All AB* preset, you will be able to monitor all **AirBox** instances, to which you are granted access through **MPM**.

The current playout status of the respective **AirBox** server is visible in the upper left corner:

The playback in **AirBox** is started;

🔜 - The playback in **AirBox** is paused; 🥮

- The playback in **AirBox** is stopped; 🥯 -

The *AirBox* application is not started.

In order to select a certain *AirBox* instance, click the *Display server details* button. You can refresh an instance to obtain its current status by clicking the *Force server refresh* button.

You can also view the counters of each AirBox instance. For more details, please refer to the Counters section further in this manual.



MEDIA CONTENT

Media1	Media2	DataBox		0
 a 1080i a 720p a 720p a 720p a 60dzi a 60dzi a 61264 a 7126 a 61264 	25 MPG MPG 59.94 MPG N 50_MPG 59_MPG a +mtd files 4C3 HD_25fps 997_MPG iles Go angFileName PG MPEG +	EG + MPEG MPEG + MPEG e MPEG	G + ATSC 608 70	
	1264_AAC		•	Ŧ

The Media content window provides quick access to the media folders and items available to the currently selected **AirBox** server. All media folders, assigned to a server by the system administrator can be accessed from this section. Each media folder is displayed in a different tab. When you link a **DataBox** server to **MPM**, its database will be displayed in a separate tab, next to the media folders. Use the arrows in the top-left/top-right of the section to browse through the tabs. Tabs are color-coded with the category colors, set by the system administrator for each content category.

Media content is displayed in tree view. Different types of media item are marked with different icons. Nested media folders are closed by default. Click the white/black arrow before the icon of a nested folder to open/close it.

Click and drag a media item into the grid to add it to the playlist. Control + click titles to select multiple media files and drag them into the grid. Here, in the MPM browser window you can't view each file's duration value. However, once you drag and drop an item into the playlist grid, its details will be

displayed on the screen. Once you have added an item, you could easily remove it by using the *Remove item from playlist* for control button.

WORK AREA

The work area of *MPM* consists of <u>playlist grid</u>, <u>playlist controls</u>, <u>playback controls</u>, <u>counters</u> and <u>ShotBox</u>. If you have set a preview, the preview window will also be visible in this area.



🔵 AirBo	x_B604	1 Time Off	set : 00:00							¢
5	i 🗄		: 쿡 작 작		16 X D					E
				(1)04:35:53	:23				<u>a</u> -
			A	NDREA	S TEB DA E	BADEM	PAK			\odot
U					00:03:49:0	8				
			🔿 🚳 🤿							~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
		Start time	Duration	Туре	Category	Title	Star	Notes	Location	Location
	1									
	2	14:54:43:11	00:05:23:14	Video						
-	3	15:00:06:25	00:04:11:05	Video		ANDREA_S	ing.		\\192.168	\\192.168
	4	15:04:18:05	00:04:20:20	Video		BORIS DAI	<u>L</u>		\\192.168	\\192.168
	5	15:08:38:25	00:03:39:15	Video		BORIS DAI	<u> </u>		\\192.168	\\192.168
	6	15:12:18:15	00:00:29:00	Video		HD_green			\\192.168	\\192.168
122	7	15:12:47:15	00:02:35:15	Video		Povestea d	I		\\192.168	\\192.168
22	8	15:15:23:05	00:05:23:14	Video		ANDREA_I	i.		\\B510\E\F	\\B510\E\F
111	9	15:20:46:19	00:03:40:23	Video		PRESLAVA			\\192.168	\\192.168
	10	15:24:27:17	00:03:28:12	Video		PRESLAVA			\\192.168	\\192.168
	11	15:27:56:04	00:03:38:04	Video		RAYNA_KA	L		\\192.168	\\192.168
-	12	15:31:34:08	00:00:29:00	Video		HD			\\192.168	\\192.168
-	13	15:32:03:08	00:03:18:21	Video		RAYNA_MI			E:\Files for	E:\Files for
-	14	15:35:22:04	00:03:56:18	Video		SIANA_KA			E:\Files for	E:\Files for

In the work area you can view, edit and save playlists, as well as send commands directly to AirBox by using the playback controls.

Playlist Grid

The playlist grid is a basic playlist editor. It displays the items, included in a playlist, in color-coded rows. You can customize the columns of the table, as well as edit playlists quickly, by dragging and dropping media items directly into the grid. Grid icons and buttons are explained in detail in the <u>Using MPM</u> section further in this manual.

Playlist Controls

The playlist control bar contains buttons for adding, saving and deleting clips, as well as for manipulating other media items. Unavailable options are grayed out.







Settings

All buttons and their functionality are described in detail in the Using MPM chapter further in this manual.

Playback Controls







The playback controls allow you to apply all basic playout commands to the selected item(s) from the playlist.

Counters

	01:59:02:05
	LIVE://Live_1
Ċ	00:02:51:09

There are two counters, displayed in the Work area and in the Server monitor sections. The upper one is the Master counter, which shows the elapsed time of the current playout session. The title of the currently playing clip is displayed below the running time code. Clicking the **Stop** button resets the counter.

The bottom counter is called the Clip counter. It displays the elapsed time of the currently playing item. The Clip counter can operate in two modes, countup and count-down mode. To switch between modes, click the small red clock at the Clip counter line.

Preview

The preview window displays the currently playing clip. When set, it will be displayed above the playlist grid and next to the counters.

To enable the preview, navigate to the AirBox Servers section of the System Manager.

			55	88 7	525	💁 🛼 🖥	2 🖬 📈			6
	-	CODILLA				05:11:2 Godzi	5:15 lla			* 0
	-	and the second	0			00:01:0	2:06			
		A DECK			0	 				C
		Start time	Duration	Туре	Category	Title	Star	Notes	Location	
1	1									-
ulii	2									
100	3									
15	ii.									

NOTE: You need to install the latest version if the VLC Media Player, in order to activate the preview.



ShotBox

G	1 Resize_Small	2 Resize_Full	3 Logo_ON	4 Logo_OFF						
0	5 Show logo prese	6 Show logo prese	7 Show logo prese	8 Show logo prese						
Ψ	9 Show logo prese	10 Show logo pres	11 Show logo pres	12 Show logo pres.						
R	13 Show logo pres	14 Show logo pres	15 Show logo pres	16 Show logo pres						
	Execute mode/Insert mode Show/Hide Insert event position									

ShotBox is an additional **MPM** tool, which provides fast switching and insertion of custom events in the playlist. It consists of 16 buttons (events) and operates in two modes - *Execute mode* and *Insert mode*, which can be switched by clicking the respective icon.

When selecting the *Execute mode*, the event assigned to it, will be executed immediately. If a live stream is assigned to this button, a live stream row will be inserted in the playlist, and the playback will jump to it.

When selecting a ShotBox preset while in Insert mode, the event will be inserted in the playlist, but won't be executed.

You can choose the position of the item in the playlist by clicking the respective icon - **Insert item at the end of the playlist** or **Insert Insert item**. Selecting one of these icons allows also switching between the two modes. The *Insert as next playing item* option will apply the event after the currently playing clip.

If the playlist is in stopped or paused, the event will be executed after resuming the playback.

You can show/hide **ShotBox** from the playlist grid by clicking the **Show/Hide** button.

To configure ShotBox events for each AirBox server navigate to System Manager > AirBox Servers > ShotBox.

ERROR LOG

The error log is located at the bottom of the **MPM** window and shows the log information of the currently selected **AirBox** instance. It displays four types of system messages – errors, warnings, successful operations and information messages. Each message is listed on a separate row, preceded by the date and time at which the described event has occurred. Messages are color-coded. The **MPM** version is displayed in the top-right corner of the window.

😨 [2014-09-29 10:00:25.0042] You have no appropriate rights to control this AirBox server!					
2014-09-29 10:00:25.0032] EFFOF	1.3.0.49				
2014-09-29 09:48:22.03927 AirBox_B607 ("\\192.168.90.166\e\MPM\sybota.ply") Time Offset : 00:00 running					
2014-09-29 10:00:25.0032] Error 2014-09-29 09:48:22.0392] AirBox_B607 ("\\192.168.90.166\e\MPM\sybota.ply") Time Offset : 00:00 running					

Use the icons to the left of the error message log to select which types of messages are displayed. Click an icon to show/hide messages. When a message type is disabled, the icon will turn grey. You can select from the following types of system messages:

- Error messages (cannot be turned off)
- 😻 Warning messages
- Successful operation messages
- 🕛 Info messages



Using MPM

CUSTOMIZING VIEW

MPM provides several options for customizing the workspace. To

change pane height/width, click on the pane border and drag.

To collapse/expand a pane, click the dark-grey marker in the middle of the pane border.

TIP: When you point your mouse at the marker, it will turn yellow and an Open/Close callout will appear.

To customize the playlist grid, click **Settings** in the MPM controls bar. Click the eye icon/empty space before each column to toggle View/Hide. Click and drag titles to change column order. Click the **Add column** button at the bottom of the dialog to add a custom column to the grid.



To change pane height/width, click on the pane border and drag.

To collapse/expand a pane, click the dark-grey marker in the middle of the pane border.

NOTE: Only system administrators can customize category/status colours. For more information, go to Managing MPM.



VIEW GROUPS

When selected, the View Groups tab in *MPM* allows you to monitor and manage the list of *AirBox* servers, to which users are granted access. View Groups are defined by the user in the respective <u>section</u> of the <u>System Manager</u>.

NOTE: One *AirBox* instance can be added to an infinite number of View Groups.

The View Groups tab is a part of the MPM Home page and consists of the same sections and buttons, described earlier in this manual.

On the View Groups page you can easily create a playlist manually, by dragging and dropping files into the **MPM** grid. For playlist creation, you can also use the **MPM** <u>Playlist Editor</u>. Furthermore, you can load and edit an already configured playlist.

Playlists can be edited and controlled by using the various playlist and playback control buttons.

When you start the playback, the items, included in the playlist, are displayed in color-coded rows. When the playlist is paused or stopped, all the items, which were played, will be grayed out.

NOTE: The Start Time column and the counters show the time, which has passed between the current playing clip and the paused/stopped item.

By using the playlist controls you can apply simple editing to the playlist: loop a playlist or a currently selected item; append, insert or delete items from the playlist; move item's position up and down in the playlist; cut, copy and paste items in the playlist.

NOTE: Some of the playlist controls are active only when a certain item from the playlist is selected. Otherwise, they are grayed out.

Loading playlists

The **MPM** playlist contains video clips and events (commands).

There are two types of playlists, which **MPM** supports: ordinary and daily. Daily playlists are loaded automatically at an assigned day and time, while the ordinary playlists should be loaded manually.

Daily playlists require specific naming structure in order to be played on a specific date and time automatically: YYYY_MM_DD_HH_MM_SS, where YYYY stands for year, MM-month, DD-date, HH-hour, MM-minutes and SS-seconds.

To insert a playlist in the grid, which will be played by the selected **AirBox** server, click the **Load playlist** button.

WARNING: If there is another active playlist in **MPM**, the playback will be terminated, if you load a new playlist.

Click **Load playlist** to open a list of playlist folders, in which **AirBox** playlists are saved and are accessible to **MPM**. Playlist folders are configured from <u>System Manager > AirBox Servers > Playlist folders</u>.



Load play	ist file			X
Storage	Playlist			•
- 2014 2014 - nede - sybo - Test.	_09_30_07_00_00.ph _10_22_00_00_00.ph q.ply a.ply ply	y y		
		Load	Cance	

In order to remove the currently loaded playlist, click the *Clear playlist* button.

NOTE: Any changes you have applied to the current playlist in **MPM**, will be lost.

Saving playlists

You can save and save as your playlist by clicking the respective buttons.

When you select the **Save as daily playlist** icon, the following dialog will open:

September 2014					0	Octo	ber 2	2014	ł	C				
s	u	Мо	Tu	We	Th	Fr	Sa	Su	Мо	Tu	We	Th	Fr	Sa
		1	2	3	4	5	6				1	2	3	4
	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	5	6	- 7	8	9	10	11
1	.4	15	16	17	18	19	20	12	13	14	15	16	17	18
2	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	19	20	21	22	23	24	25
2	8	29	30					26	27	28	29	30	31	
Но	ur	00	0.10	0.05	1		08	1	2		16		20	
Min	nut	e (10		2	:0	30		4	0	5)	
Sec	or	nd () 00		10)	2	0	30		4	0	5)	
		me.		2014	09	26	08 1	0 05	nlv					

Select a day from the calendar to set a date, when the daily playlist to be loaded. Use the *Hour*, the *Minute* and the *Second* scroll bars to specify the playout start time. When set, the name of the daily playlist will be formed automatically and will be displayed in the *File Name* field. From the *Storage* drop-down list select the playlist folder, specified in the *AirBox Servers* section of the System Manager.

Adding playlist items

Click the **Append/Insert item to playlist** button to select from a list of playlist items. Selecting **Append item to playlist** will add the item in the end of the playlist, and the **Insert item to playlist** - after the currently selected item. The following playlist items are available for appending/inserting:

Media File

Append me	dia item(s)	×
Storage	Media1	
 1080i 720p 720p 720p 60dzii 6dzii 6dzii 6dzii 6dzii 8dz4_ 8dz64_ 	25 MPG MPEG + MPEG 59.94 MPG MPEG + MPEG + ATSC 608 708 59_MPG a +mtd files AC3 HD_25fps 197_MPG les 50	
		- F
	Append Cano	cel

This command opens a browser, from where you can select and add a new media file to the playlist.

NOTE: You can browse through uploaded files only! For more information about file upload, go to File Uploader further in this manual.

Live Stream

Duration (HH:MM:SS:FF)	00:00:00:00	
Estimated Duration (HH:MM:SS:FF)	00:00:00:00	V
Title	Live_1	
Preset	Live_1	

In the Duration field enter the Duration of the live stream, which will be set in the playlist. You can also add an Estimated Duration (check the option first).

In the *Title* field type the name of the live input, as defined in the Live Inputs editor, used by all your *AirBox* instances (e.g., Live_1). The *Live Inputs editor* is accessible from the *AirBox* Settings menu > Live Inputs. Any live input that is defined there can be added via this option of the *MPM*.

NOTE: The name of the Live Input is case sensitive.

Live UDP Stream

	×
00:00:00:00	
00:00:00:00	
127.0.0.1	
1234	
0	 Image: A second s
127.0.0.1	
	b0:00:00:00 00:00:00:00 127.0.0.1 1234 0 127.0.0.1

Selecting this event allows you to add a UDP stream in the playlist of the currently selected **AirBox**. Enter the *Duration* and optionally the *Estimated Duration* of the stream in the relevant fields. Use the *Title* field to type the name of the live UDP stream, as defined in the **Live Inputs editor**, used by all **AirBox** instances (e.g., Live_1). To access the **Live Inputs editor** navigate to **AirBox** > Settings > Live Inputs. The output settings should also be specified (from **AirBox** > Settings > Dutput). For more details about Live UDP streams and settings, please refer to the AirBox User's Manual, available at www.playboxtechnology.com.

Enter the IP Address of the source station and the number of the Port, which receives the input.

There are two additional fields here, which are optional:

Program ID - if you check this box, you can choose which program to be output by AirBox, in case the stream has more than one channel.

Source - in case the source broadcasts more than one stream, use this field to enter the source address of the stream.

Dummy Clip

Edit Dummy Clip		X
Title		
Source	D:\Dummy.mpg	
In Point (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00:00	
Out Point (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00:00	
Category		
Star		
House ID		
Tapeid		4
Notes		4
	ОКС	ancel

Dummy clips are virtual clips in the playlist. Adding a dummy clip allows you to create your playlist before receiving a clip, whose properties are already known.

In order to add a dummy clip, you need to enter the following properties of the clip in the respective fields: *Title, Source* (could be a network path) and an *In/Out Point*, which will mark the start and end time of the newly created dummy clip. You can also fill in additional metadata: *Category, Star, House ID, Tape ID*, and *Notes*. If you do not want to add metadata in the respective field you can disable its check box.

NOTE: Be aware that each dummy clip will appear as a missing playlist item until the actual file is present in the designated folder. For more information about dummy clips, please check the AirBox User Manual, available at <u>www.playboxtechnology.com</u>.

Stop Event

Inserting such an event in the playlist will stop the playback automatically at reaching this point of the playlist. This function is useful for news and other interactive sessions.

StopCue Event

Automatically stops the playback upon reaching this point of the playlist and shows the first frame of the next clip.

Wait Event

Edit Wait Event		X
Duration (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00]
	OK Cance	1

Temporarily stops the playback and postpones it for a certain period. In the dialog box that opens specify the Duration of the waiting (in HH:MM:SS).

EXAMPLE: Typing 00:01:00 means that the playback will be on standby for 1 minute.

Wait Until Event

Edit Wait Until Event				
System clock (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00			
	OK Cance			

Temporarily stops the playback and automatically resumes it at a defined time. In the dialog box that opens specify the System Clock (in HH:MM:SS).

EXAMPLE: Typing 14:00:00 means that the playback will start at 14:00:00 o'clock.

Logo On/Off Event

Edit Logo On I	Event	×
Offset in ms	þ	Earlier 🔻
		OK Cancel

The Logo On event starts displaying the logo, set in the preceding Logo Preset event. If there is no preceding Logo Preset event, the first logo preset from the list in *AirBox* (in Settings > Logo > Logo Presets) will be displayed. Use the *Offset in ms* field if you would like to offset the event execution. Use the list to the right to set when the logo to be displayed – before or after the beginning of the next clip.

The Logo Off event stops displaying the logo.

Show Logo Preset Event

Edit Show logo	preset Event	x
Logo number	0	
Event offset	0	Earlier 🔻
		OK Cancel

Sets a logo preset, depending on the number you enter in the *Logo number* field. The logo displayed will coincide with the preset with the same number in the corresponding **AirBox**.

Here you can also add an *Event offset*, which will activate the logo before or after the beginning of the next clip with the corresponding number in milliseconds.

Set Logo Preset Event

Edit Set logo p	reset Event	×
Logo number	þ	
Event offset	0	Earlier 🔻
		OK Cancel

Sets a logo preset to be used in the next Logo On_event. The Logo number will coincide with the preset with the same number in the corresponding *AirBox*.

Here you can also add an *Event offset*, which will activate the logo before or after the beginning of the following clip with the corresponding number in milliseconds.

Fill Event

Edit Fill Event				
Duration (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00			
Auto-fill category name				
	OK Cancel			

Opens a dialog, which allows you to insert a Fill event. Here you can set the Duration of the fill event in seconds and an Auto-fill category name. The category name is optional and it depends on the categories, set in the corresponding *AirBox* in the Settings menu > Auto-fill dialog.

Return Event

This event will return the playback at the position before a previously executed Jump.



EXAMPLE: There is a movie in your playlist, which is currently running. At a certain time you select a block of commercials in the playlist and jump on it. Then, you want to go back to the same position in the movie. You can insert a Return event after the commercials, in order the movie playback to resume after the end of the commercial break (from the point before the Jump).

Automation On/Off Event

This event allows you to enable/disable the incoming external triggers (GPI input, DTMF tones) in the corresponding **AirBox** instance. When Automation is Off, the incoming commands will be ignored.

Note

Edit No	ote	×	
Note			
			_
		OK Cancel	

Enter a note in the provided field and click **OK**. The note will be displayed in the Notes column of the <u>Playlist Grid</u>.

Bookmark

Edit Bookmark	x
Name	
TimeZone From (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00
TimeZone To (HH:MM:SS)	00:00:00
Forced Jump	No 🔻
	OK Cancel

Bookmarks are virtual items in the playlists, used as markers for DTMF/GPI triggers, or to execute jump commands in case expected triggers do not arrive on time. In the Edit Bookmark dialog fill in the following fields:

Name of the bookmark.

Time zone from/to - the period for which the bookmark is valid.

The Forced jump option provides that AirBox will jump to the bookmark at the defined time. Select Yes/No from the list to enable/disable this command.

NOTE: Be careful when using bookmarks with forced jumps as they affect the playout directly. For more information about bookmarks please refer to the AirBox User's Manual, available at <u>www.playboxtechnology.com</u>.



DTMF Output

Edit DTMF Output	t	×
DTMF Preset]
Time offset, ms	0	Earlier •
		OK Cancel

This command inserts a line in the block to activate the DTMF signal. In the dialog that opens enter a DTMF Preset as it is defined in the Modules > Remote Control > DTMF output section of *AirBox*.

In the Time Offset field enter how many milliseconds earlier or later to execute this event.

GPI Output

Edit GPI Output		×
GPI Command	GPI 1 🔻	
Time offset, ms	0	Earlier 🔻
		OK Cancel

This command inserts a line in the block, which activates the GPI Output. In the dialog select the desired output GPI command, as set in the AirBox Settings > Modules > Remote Control tab > GPI Output configurations.

The time for execution of a GPI event is defined via the surrounding items in the playlist. You could configure a time offset via the respective field. Simply enter how many milliseconds earlier or later to execute this event.

Relay GPI Switch Output

Edit Relay GPI Sv	vitch Output	X
Command	GPI •	
Output	1 •	
Time offset, ms	0 Earlier •	
Pulse, ms	0	
	OK Cance	el -

This event inserts a line in the playlist to activate the GPI Relay Output. In the dialog that opens, select the desired command - GPI, Tally On/Off or Pulse. In

the Output field enter the number of the desired GPI output, as set in the **AirBox** Settings > Modules > Remote Control tab > GPI Output configurations. In

the Time Offset field enter how many milliseconds earlier or later to execute this event.

Use the Pulse offset field in case you have selected a Pulse command. Enter the length of the pulse in milliseconds in this field.



Editing playlist items

Clicking the *Edit selected item properties* button opens a dialog with clip properties for the currently selected playlist item. It contains the following tabs:

Source

ID_green	I			
Source	General	Fixed-time	Transition	Metadata
Туре	F	ILE		
Paramet	ers			
Path	\\192.16	8.90.163\e\File	s for test\1080)i 25 MPC
Prev	/ious	ОК	Cancel	Next

The Source tab contains a basic clip description information. The Type field shows whether the selected item is a File, a Live, or a UDP source.

If the input is a File, the Parameters field shows the file Path.

If it is a Live source, then the Address of the source is indicated in the field below. This Address corresponds to the Name of the live stream, as it is defined in the Settings > Live Inputs in *AirBox*.

When the Type of the source is UDP, by default, and the user can enter the IP Address of the source station and the number of the Port, which receives the input. There are also two additional options for this type of input:

Program ID - if you check this box, you can to choose which program to be output by AirBox, if the stream has more than one channel.

Source - check this box if the source broadcasts more than one stream, to be able to enter the Source

Address of your desired stream.



General

	lata
HD groep	
Title <u>HD_green</u>	
TC values	
IN 00:00:00 Duration 00:00:2	9:00
OUT 00:00:29:00 TC 00:00:0	0:00
HouseID TapeID	
Star Category	•
Notes	
Misc options	
Program ID	
Estimated duration 00:00:00:0	00
Live (delayed) file	

The first uppermost filed in the General tab contains the *Title* of the selected playlist item. The *IN*, *OUT* and *Duration* fields contain the IN point, OUT point, and clip duration data. You can change these values in order to make your clips shorter.

The Duration is calculated automatically from the IN and OUT values. If you change the Duration, the OUT point will adjust accordingly.

If there is information about the time codes of the first and last frame in the clip, you can enter them in the *TC* field. This data is necessary if subtitles will be shown along with the clip, as the time code is the reference for displaying them. If you change the TC value, it will be saved in the playlist for future use. When you use subtitles, you should also enter a *TapeID* value.

NOTE: For more information, please refer to the in the SubtitleBox section in the AirBox User Manual, available at www.playboxtechnology.com.

You can view and edit the *HouseID*, *Star*, and *Category* information in the relevant fields. Use the list next to the *Category* field to select a color, which will be displayed in the Category column of the playlist.

Use the Notes field to type some additional information about the clip.

NOTE: Content metadata fields, like *Category, Star, Notes*, can be filled directly in the *AirBox* playlist. In this case, the information is saved only for the current playlist. If you use the same file in the new playlist, you have to enter metadata again, unless you have saved it via the Settings preset field.

The *Program ID* check box should be selected when the stream is MPTS (it could be a live MPEG-2 stream coming from the network or a file). Type the *Program ID* (i.e., 12060), not the number of the program (i.e., not 1, 2 or 3).

If you are going to playback a clip while it is being captured, select the *Live (delayed) file* check box. If necessary, specify the *Estimated duration* of this live playback.



NOTE: Enable the Estimated duration option only if the source video is live stream. Otherwise, an error will most likely occur in AirBox.

Most of the properties in this window will be displayed in the playlist grid. For more details, please refer to the Clip Properties section in the AirBox User Manual, available on our website: <u>www.playboxtechnology.com</u>.

NOTE: Clicking Previous, OK or Next will apply all changes you have made to the current clip properties. If you want to discard them, click Cancel.

Fixed-time

D_green	1												
Source	General	Fixed-time	Transition	Metadata									
🗌 Use fi	xed start tim	e 00:00:00		Day offs	et 0								
Custom	tolerances		Custom o	verlap resolvin	g								
Start	earlier	sec.	Skip curi	Skip currently running event									
Start	later	sec.	Truncate	currently runn	ing event								
Custo	m auto-fill ca	tegory											
Every	day fixed tim	e clip											
	P	revious	ОК	Cancel	Next								

The Fixed-time tab allows for setting an exact start time for the particular clip.

NOTE: If you do not choose any of the Custom settings for the fixed time event, the Default settings of AirBox will apply. A detailed description of the default settings is available in the Fixed Time event Settings section in the AirBox User Manual, available on our website: <u>www.playboxtechnology.com</u>.

WARNING: When using fixed time events, the playlist should start and end within the same calendar day (i.e., the playlist should not go beyond midnight). Otherwise, we cannot guarantee the proper operation of the fixed-time logic.

Check the Use fixed start time box and enter the time. In the Day offset field, enter the number of days to go prior to executing the fixed time event. Day offset "0" means the date of the **AirBox** startup.

When using fixed start times, two types of time conflict might occur – overlapping of playlist items or gap in the playlist. In the first situation there is not enough time to playout all clips in the playlist before the fixed time event starts. Therefore, you can choose between two Custom overlap resolving options:

Skip currently running event - when this option is selected, AirBox will skip all clips that cannot be played out as a whole.



EXAMPLE: The time remaining until the fixed start is 2 minutes and all preceding clips are longer. *AirBox* will skip these clips and the 2-minute gap will be filled with Custom auto-fill category.

Truncate currently running event – **AirBox** will playout as many clips before the fixed time event as possible. The currently playing clip will be truncated when the fixed time comes.

In the second situation, when there is a gap in the playlist (either because the content is not enough or you have selected to skip the currently running events) you will need a Custom auto-fill category. Enter the name of the desired category to be used. Be aware that a category with the name that you enter has to be created in *AirBox*. Check the Auto-fill settings section of the *AirBox* chapter.

To set a tolerance of the fixed time, enter the time in seconds in the Start earlier/ Start later fields.

Check the *Everyday fixed time clip* box in case you loop your playlists. If you leave the check box empty, the fixed time will be executed only during the first loop.

Transition

HD_green				х						
Source	General	Fixed-time	Transition	Metadata						
Trans	ition ——									
Duratio	on	frames								
Туре		None	•							
Prev	rious	ОК	Cancel	Next						

The Transition tab contains settings, related to transitions between clips in the *AirBox* playlist. The transition settings apply to the beginning of the currently selected clip.

Check the Transition box to enable the transition.

Specify the transition Duration (in frames) in the field below.

The Type drop-down list contains all currently supported transitions.



Metadata

HD_green							X
Source	General	Fixed-time	Tran	sition	Metadata		
•	Name			Value			
90	New Key			New Valu	ie		
	Prev	/ious	ОК		Cancel	Next	

The Metadata tab provides room for additional information fields related to the currently selected clip. You can include additional metadata, related to the content of the clip. This information can be entered manually.

EXAMPLE: The Name of a metadata category is [Producer] and the Value is [a person/ a company]. Thus, if you have the producer's name in **DataBox** [Person] and map it to **AirBox** [Producer], that information will be transferred automatically when you drag clips from **DataBox** to the playlist grid.

WARNING: Make sure not to use tab characters in the metadata fields! Otherwise, the saved metadata will not be interpreted correctly.



Clip Trimmer

The **Clip Trimmer** is a simple tool for editing the duration of clips. To start the **Clip Trimmer**, select an item from the playlist and click the **Clip Trimmer** icon in the toolbar above the playlist grid.



NOTE: To use the clip trimmer, you need proxy files (in MPEG format) of your original content.

All trimming operations are time code-based. In the *In*, *Out* and *Duration* fields below the preview window, you will see the default time code values for the selected clip. If you change the *In* value, *Duration* and *Out* will be calculated accordingly. If you change the *Out* value, the *Duration* value will be calculated accordingly and vice-versa.

Position indicates the current position of the marker in the clip. It will be set to 00:00:00 when you start Clip Trimmer.

Click a place in the Seek bar below to see the position value. Click and drag to move the yellow marker to an exact time code. To set the current position as an In (i.e. start) point, click the *In* button below. The marker position will be fixed.

You can click **OK** to accept changes and return to the playlist. In playout, the clip will start from the new In point.

After setting a new In point, click a place further in the Seek bar and click **Out**. The clip will be played out from the new In point to the new Out point.

Split the clip into several parts using the **Add trim point** button. Each section will be displayed as a separate item in the playlist.

Use the **Play/Stop** and **One frame back/forward** buttons to preview and make precise selections.

Total Duration displays the original untrimmed duration of the clip.



CONTROL GROUPS

A Control Group is a specific group of *AirBox* servers, which is defined by the user in the corresponding <u>section</u> of the <u>System Manager</u>. Control Groups allow users to monitor and manage several *AirBox* servers simultaneously. Each Control Group has one Commander, through which the user can control the other *AirBox* instances in the group.

NOTE: One AirBox instance can belong to one Control Group only.

The Control Groups tab is a part of the MPM Home page and consists of the same sections and buttons, described earlier in this manual.

KONTROL	9 ¢
(3)22:20:08:17 ANDREA IZBIRAM TEB REMIX	
00:00:05:08	
AirBox_B604	
AirBox_B607	

The Server monitor section contains a list of **AirBox** servers, which belong to a particular Control Group. The Commander is marked in red. The counters are displaying information about the playout time of the Control Group Commander. For more details about Counters please refer to the <u>Counters</u> section earlier in this manual.

Each Control Group is displayed by its name, defined by the user.

In the upper left corner you can see the current playout status of the respective Control Group Commander.

In order to send commands to a certain Control Group, click the **Display server details** button. You can also refresh an instance by clicking the **Force server refresh** button.

NOTE: The Display Server Details option here shows the details of the group's Commander. If you want to view the details of the other **AirBox** instance in the group, you should select the desired instance in the <u>Server monitor</u> section of the <u>Home page</u>. You can change the Commander of the Control Group from the relative <u>section</u> in the System Manager.

You can also view the media folders, which are predefined for the currently selected **AirBox** server.

Media folders are set in the <u>AirBox Servers</u> section of the <u>Server monitor</u>. Once a media folder is added to a certain server, you can upload files in it via the <u>File Uploader</u> in the Home page.

More than one media folder can be defined per server. Use the tabs to select the desired folder and the arrows to navigate.

You can easily add a file from the media folder to the currently displayed playlist in the playlist grid by dragging and dropping it.

In the work area of the Control Groups tab you can control the selected **AirBox** instances from the Server monitor section. The work area consists again of <u>playlist grid</u>, <u>playlist controls</u>, <u>playback controls</u>, <u>counters</u> and <u>ShotBox</u>.

NOTE: Clicking any of the playback controls while in the Control Groups section will send a command to all *AirBox* instances, which belong to the corresponding Control Group.



TIMELINE

The Timeline is a list of all playlist items from all or some *AirBox* servers, available in *MPM*, merged in a single view and ordered by time and channel. The Timeline allows you to monitor the currently playing items in several *AirBox* instances in real-time, simultaneously.

The left pane of the *MPM* Timeline page contains a list of *AirBox* instances that are currently shown in the timeline in the <u>right pane</u>. Notice the dropdown list on top. It contains all the pre-defined View groups, as well as an *All AB* option. Selecting a View Group will open a list of all *AirBox* servers, which are assigned to this View group and will display the timeline of the corresponding group to the right. If you select the *All AB* preset, a timeline for all *AirBox* instances, which are currently visible by your *MPM*, will be displayed.

Each separate instance is designated by its name, given by the user.

For further details, please refer to the <u>Server monitor</u> and to the <u>Counters</u> section earlier in this manual.

The right pane of the timeline displays each **AirBox** instance, corresponding to a respective timeline row. The uppermost row of the timeline shows the time in a HH:MM:SS format. The red marker shows the current playing position of all the channels. It also displays the current time in red. The length of the Timeline is defined by the start of the earliest and the end of the last playing clips. You can adjust the timeline length by clicking the row of the respective **AirBox** instance and rotating the mouse wheel forward and backward to zoom in and zoom out. You can also use the zoom in and zoom out buttons in the lower right of the page.

All AB	12	:54:20	12:55:00	12:55:4	40 12:5	6:20 1	12:57:00	12:57:40	12:58	:20 12:	:59:00	12:59:40	13:00:2	0 13:01	1:00 1:	3.01:40	13:02:20	13:03:0	• 1	13:03:40	13:04:2	13:05:	00 13	105:40	13:06:20	13:07	:00 13:07	40 13.0	8:20 13	:09:00	13:09:40	13:10:20	13:11:00	13:11:40	13:12:20
AirBox_B604 (3)22721147710 BORIS DALL SEKSI PARCHE 00:00:31125	,	ANDRI	EA_S T	EB DA	BADEM	і рак				BORI	S DALI	_ром(ознт о	T PRIYA	ITEL			BOI	RIS D	DALI_S	EKSI P	ARCHE			,	ID .	. BORIS	DALI_PO	омознт	OT PRI	YATEL			ANDRI	EA_IZBI
AirBox_B607 03:43:52:14 ANDREA_IZBIRAN_TEB_RENIX 00:01:44:04																ANDR	REA_IZB	BIRAM	тев	REMIX	ſ						ANDREA	_S TEB C	DA BADE	м рак			Sµ A	ort Sj nimu A	port Spo Ani An
AirBox_B607-2 00:01:58:05 ACDC - ARE YOU READY 00:01:58:05															^	CDC - A	ARE YOU	J READ	Y					ACDC	- BIG (UN						ACDC - H	ARD AS	A ROCK	
	l																																		
	l																																		
	l																																		
	l																																		
	L																																	Q	Q

If there is a category defined for a certain clip, it will appear above the item's name and will be shaded in the respective color of the category. Files that are missing will appear in red.



PLAYLIST EDITOR

In the Playlist Editor you can create, edit and save playlists for an AirBox server without broadcasting them.

To create a new playlist, select an *AirBox* server by clicking the respective *Display server details* button and start dragging and dropping files from the media folders into the grid. Control + click titles to select multiple media files and drag them into the grid. When you drag and drop media files into the grid, the start time value displayed in the respective column is calculated by the system time, based on the current real-time clock. When you upload the playlist into the grid of the Home page, about to be played by the selected *AirBox* server, the start time will automatically adjust to the current time <u>of</u> <u>playing</u>; and every next item in the list will be calculated accordingly. When creating a daily playlist the media content will be automatically played out at the user defined date and time displayed in the daily playlist name. However, you can play any daily playlist at any time, once you manually load it.

Notice that only the start time and duration values are displayed in the respective columns. The end time is not shown, however, the end time value matches with the start time of the next item in the list.

Multi Playout Manager User : darina AirBox_B607 | Time Offset : 00:00 All AB 5 2 15 X D 2 7 1 15 AirBox_B60 AirBox B607 Type art time 122 1 15:24:09:09 00:02:00:01 Video A Scanner Darkly P \\192.168.90.166\e\.. \\192.168.90.166\e\. AirBox_B607-2 2 2 15:26:09:10 00:00:59:23 Roof Strip_MPEG1234 \\192.168.90.166\e\.. \\192.168.90.166\e\. 12 Video Media
 DataBox 0
 Media
 DataBox

 & DV_NTSC_Counter.avi

 & DV_NTSC_Counter.avi

 & H.244.pal.counter.ts

 HD_1280x720p_50fps_16x9.m2t

 nedelq.ply

 & NTSC.mp4

 & PLANETA HIT 50_4_25Mbit.MPG

 & Roof Strip_MPEG.m2t

 & Roof Strip_MPEG123.mp4

 & Roof Strip_MPEG123.mp4

 & Roof Strip_MPEG7.mpg

 sybota.ply

 Test.ply TX-SR008079.mov SVTP040172.ts 0000

Use the playlist controls to add, remove and edit media items, as well as to save the created playlist.



FILE UPLOADER

	Multi Pla by PlayBox Technology	yout Manager				User : darina Help Manage System Logout
View Groups	Control Groups	Timeline Playlist Editor	File Uploader			
All AB	•	MEDIA 1	+ Add files O Start upload O Stor	upload 🗴 🛍 Delete		
AirBox_B407	<u>ه</u>	MEDIA 1 Analog CC Captions ClientFiles	603.19 Mbit/s 00:00:00 31.71 % 7.94	мв / 25.03 мв		
		- Godzilla + Subtitle - Godzilla + Subtitle	Path	Uploaded Size	File Size	
		- 🚍 MaltaGo - 📴 MultiAudio 🔺 📴 New folder	/Maid with the Flaxen Hair.mp3	3.92 MB	3.92 MB	â Delete
		 \$1080125_h264_MC_1 \$1080125_h264_MC_1 \$1080125_h264_MC_1 \$1080125_h264_MC_1 \$1080125_h264_MC_1 \$1080129,97_h264_M \$080129,97_h264_MC_1 \$07.WGCL-TV_NEWS_1 \$080129,27_h264_AAC \$080129,27_h264_AAC \$080129,27_h264_AAC \$080129,27_h264_AAC \$0180129,27_h264_AAC \$0180129,27_h264_AAC \$0180129,27_h264_AAC \$0180129,27_h264_AAC \$0180129,27_h264_AAC \$0180129,27_h264_AAC \$0130129,27_h264_AAC \$0130129,27_h264_AAC \$0130129,27_h264_AAC \$0131_02_11_140_0 \$013_10_2_1_11_40_0 	/Wildlife.wmv		25.03 MB	O Start 2 Stop
0 [2014-10-21 13:51	:12.3172] AirBox_B	407 Time Offset : 00:00 running	g			○ ⊕ ○ 1.3.0.53

The File Uploader allows you to upload files to the **MPM** media content.

NOTE: Access to individual media folders is configured separately for each AirBox in the AirBox Server section of the System Manager.

At the top left of the File Uploader, select an *AirBox* server to operate by clicking the respective *Display server details* button. Next to the AirBox servers list, you will see a drop-down list with available media folders, and a list of the contents of the currently selected one.

Notice that each media folder can contain sub-folders. You can expand and shrink the contents of each sub-folder by clicking on the arrows to the left.

At the top right of the File Uploader window, you will see the control buttons. Click the **Add files** button and browse for media files to upload. Media files will be displayed in a list below. To upload the files one by one, click the **Start** button next to the file size. To start uploading all files simultaneously, click **Start upload** above.

Use **Stop/Stop upload** to cancel item upload.

Select a check box next to each and click **Delete** to delete a single item. To select all items, check the uppermost box to the right and then click **Delete**.

WARNING: The deleted file(s) from the File Uploader will also be removed from the respective Media Folder(s).



Managing MPM

by Pic	ulti Playout Manager yBox Technology	User : darina Help Home Logout
Users	Users	2
AirBox Servers	administrator, administrator (System Administrator)	22
View Groups	🔻 kalin, kalin (System Administrator)	22
Control Groups	🔻 darina, darina (System Administrator)	22
	🔻 svilen, svilen (System Administrator)	2 2
	🔻 plamen, plamen (System Administrator)	۵ کړ
		Q 0 0

Clicking the **Manage system** button in the <u>Home page</u> opens the System manager, as shown above. It allows you to define and edit the **AirBox** servers, which are currently monitored by **MPM**. You can also manage <u>Users</u>, <u>AirBox Servers</u>, <u>View Groups</u>, and <u>Control Groups</u>.

The *Home* button is located in the top-right corner of the *MPM* screen. Your user name is displayed above. Here you can also access the *MPM* help and log out of the system.

USERS

Users						<u>_</u>		
🔻 administ	rator, administrate	or (System	Administrat	or)		 Second Second Sec		
🔺 kalin, ka	lin (System Admin	istrator)				2		
Accessible	AirBox Servers					č		
Name	Address	Frame rate	Time Offset	Role	File Uploader			Collapse view
AirBox_B604	B604:7000	25	00:00	Full Access	Ø	a ča		
AirBox_B607	192.168.90.166:7000	25	00:00	Full Access	Ø	20		
AirBox_B607-2	192.168.90.166:7002	25	00:00	Full Access	۲	🏖 🍝	\sim	Edit permissions view
🔻 darina, d	arina (System Adı	ninistrator))			22		
🔻 svilen, svilen (System Administrator) 💦 🕹 🤤								Expand view
🔻 plamen,	plamen (System A	dministrato	or)			22		

The Users section allows you to add, remove, and edit **MPM** users. The system supports different user permissions. Two types of users - view only users and commanders. The view only users can only observe the system without making any changes in it neither in the <u>Home page</u>, nor in the <u>System Manager</u>.

To add a new user, click on the relevant **Add new user** button in the top right corner. The following dialog will open:



Create user	1
User Name *	User name for login
Full Name *	Enter full user name
Password *	Enter new password
Confirm Password *	Confirm password
AirBox Servers to operate	
	-
	Add Delete
System Administrator	
All fields with '*' are manda	tory!
	Create Cancel

Fill in the User Name, Full Name of the user and the Password.

Click the **Add** button to select the **AirBox** servers, which this user will be able to operate. An additional dialog will be invoked:

Assign AirBox Servers(s) ×				
AirBox Servers	AirBox_B607			
	-			
Role	View Only •			
File Uploader				
	Add Cancel			

Select one or more *AirBox* servers from the list. To select multiple servers press the Shift or the Control button. From the *Role* drop-down list select the access rights, which the user will have for the selected server(s). The following access types are available:

View Only - This role allows the user to only access the <u>view groups</u> and the <u>timeline</u>. Users cannot command **AirBox**, nor use the <u>ShotBox</u> with view only rights.

Playlist Editor - This role is the same as the view only user one with an additional playlist editor module.

Control Operator - This role allows the user to view and control the AirBox server(s) and use the ShotBox.

Full Access - This role enables all of the above mentioned user rights.

In addition to the user Role you can enable/disable the File Uploader module for the selected server(s).

The last option in the Create User dialog is the System Administration module. If this option is enabled the user will be able to access the <u>System Manager</u> of **MPM**.



NOTE: The default User name and Password for the Administrator account are administrator/administrator. You can change the administrator password but you cannot remove the administrator user from the **MPM**.

You can also **Edit** and **Remove** users via the respective buttons.

Use the arrows to the left of each existing user in order to expand the view and see additional user options. Once a user is expanded, you can see and edit the list of AirBox servers, which this user operates.

You can add a new server by clicking the **Add AirBox Server** button. The same dialog will open, as the one used for adding servers to new users.

To edit the access permissions, which the user has for one of the **AirBox** servers he already commands, click the **Edit User Permissions** 💜 button next to the respective AirBox server. A dialog will appear, where you can select the desired Role for the user and enable/disable the File Uploader module. User roles are described above.

AIRBOX SERVERS

AirBox	Servers			_		_		_	_
🔺 Aire	ox_B604								
Gener	al Info								
Address			Frame rate	Time Offset	Preview Visible	Preview Addre	155		
192.168	90.163:7000		25	00:00					
Media Folders									
Name	Path	Мар	То			Filters	Category	Cole	or
Media	\\192.168.90.163\e\Files for test	\\19	2.168.90.163\e\File	es for test		mpg,mp4,ts,n	nov,mpeg		
Playlist Folders									
Name Path				Мар То					
Playlist \\192.168.90.163\e\MPM_TEST\Playlist Folder \\192.168.90.163\e\MPM_TEST\Playlist Folder				ist Folder					
DataB	ox Servers								
Name	DataBase File		DataBas	e User Name	DataBase Use	Password	Character Set	Started	
DataBox	B510:d:_DATABOX\DATABOX_FOLK_16X9.GDB		sysdba		masterkey		UNICODE_FSS	Ø	
Granted Users									
Name		Full I	Name				Role	File Uploa	der
administr	ator	administrator			Full Access		2		
kalin		kalin	6				Full Access	Ø	2
svilen		svile	n				Full Access		2
View	Groups			Control Gr	roup				
Name				Name			Commander		
All AB				KONTROL			Ø		

The AirBox Servers section contains a list of all available **AirBox** servers. To add a new **AirBox** server click the **Add AirBox Server** is button.

In the following dialog enter the AirBox server Name, Server address and Server port. For Server address enter the IP address, where the respective AirBox instance is installed. For Server port type the port number of the server.



Add AirBox Server	×
Name	Enter AirBox Server name
Server address	
Server port	
Frame rate	25 🔹
Time Offset (HH:MM)	00:00
Preview address (http streaming)	
Preview visible	
	Create Cancel

NOTE: Each name of an *AirBox* instance which you add, needs to be unique.

NOTE: Port numbers used by **AirBox** always start from 7000. The port number of every next **AirBox** instance has to be an even number, greater than the previous by 2. The maximum number of **AirBox** instances per one station is 15.

EXAMPLE: In order to configure 5 *AirBox* instances on a single IP address, the port numbers for *AirBox* Instance #1 through #5 would be as follows: 7000, 7002, 7004, 7006, and 7008.

From the Frame rate drop-down menu select the rate, at which the *AirBox* in question is working. This depends on the corresponding video standard (PAL, NTSC, etc.). Once you are done entering the necessary details, click *Save*, and the new *AirBox*.

In the Time Offset field you can enter an offset for the respective server in a HH:MM format. By default, the time offset is zero. Use this option to manage servers in different time zones.

To set a preview for a particular **AirBox** instance, select the *Preview visible* check box. If the output of the **AirBox** application is located and processed on a different server, enter its path in the *Preview address (http streaming)* field.

AirBox servers can be automatically searched for via the Search AirBox Server 🛄 button. It invokes the following dialog:

To find online **AirBox** servers choose one of the options:

Search entire network - If you select this option the system will search for all AirBox servers, which are available in your local network.

Search by IP or subnet - If you select this option you have to fill in the IP address or Subnet Mask of the AirBox server you wish to find in the empty field.

To start the search click Scan. The list of discovered AirBox servers will be displayed at the bottom. You can add any server from this list.



Find Online	AirBox servers		×
🖲 Search ent	ire network		
Search by	IP or sub net IP o	or subnet	
			Scan
Scanned IP	Responded IP	Port Channel ID	
			Close

You can also edit or remove a given server. For this purpose, simply click the **Remove AirBox Server** or the **Edit AirBox Server** button next to the name of the respective **AirBox** server. Use the arrows to the left of each existing server in order to expand the view and see additional user options. Once a user is expanded, you can see and configure the following:

General Info

General Info								
Address	Frame rate	Time Offset	Preview Visible	Preview Address				
192.168.90.146:7000	25	00:00						

To edit on or more of the entries in the General Info click the **Edit General Info** button. The dialog that appears is the same as the one for adding <u>a new AirBox server</u>. Enter your desired changes and click **Save**.

Media Folders

Media Folders 💳								
Name	Path	Мар То	Filters	Category	Color			
MEDIA 1	\\192.168.90.146\e\FILE_FOR_TEST	\\192.168.90.146\e\FILE_FOR_TEST	*	Morning		چ 🚔		

This field allows you to add media folders to be used by the respective **AirBox** server. To add a new click the **Add Media Folder** button. A dialog will open, where you have to enter some parameters.



Add Media	Folder	×
Name	Enter folder name	
Map to	Enter map to path	
Path	Enter folder path	la-
Filters	Enter folder file filters	
Category	Enter Category name	
Color	•	
	Add Can	cel

In the Name field enter a unique user-friendly name to designate the folder. The Map to field contains the folder path, as viewed by the station, where the respective **AirBox** instance is installed. In the Path field, on the other hand, you need to enter the folder path as it is viewed by the **MPM** server.

EXAMPLE: Folder name = Video Materials, Map to = E:\Video Materials\, Path =\\192.168.60.246\e\Video Materials, and Filter = mpg

Playlist Folders

Playlis	t Folders		
Name	Path	Мар То	
Playlist	\\192.168.90.146\e\FILE_FOR_TEST\playlist	\\192.168.90.146\e\FILE_FOR_TEST\playlist	🚔 🚔

This field allows you to add playlist folders to be used by the respective **AirBox** server. To add a new one click the **Add Playlist Folder** sutton. A dialog will open, where you need to enter the following information:



In the *Name* field type a unique user-friendly name of designate the folder. The *Map to* field contains the folder path, as viewed by the station, where the respective **AirBox** instance is installed. In the *Path* field, on the other hand, you need to enter the folder path as it is viewed by the **MPM** server.

EXAMPLE: Folder name = Video Materials, Map to = E:\Video Materials\, Path =\\192.168.60.246\e\Video Materials, and Filter = mpg

The Filter field here is optional. You can enter a file extension here if you want the **MPM** to only display a certain type of files in this folder. This option is useful when the folder you are configuring contains a large number of files of various types.

If you are trying to add a shared folder from your network, click the **Login data** button. A new dialog will appear. In the Domain name field enter the name of the computer, where the desired folder is located. Use the Username and Password fields to enter your credentials.

Finally, use the Color drop-down list if you would like the folder to be marked with a particular color in the Home page.



You can add as many folders, as you wish. You can also remove and edit existing folders by clicking the

and the 📂 button respectively.

DataBox Servers

DataBox Servers						
Name	DataBase File	DataBase User Name	DataBase User Password	Character Set	Started	
DataBox	B510:d:_DATABOX\DATABOX_FOLK_16X9.GDB	sysdba	masterkey	UNICODE_FSS	Ø	13 13 13

In the DataBox Servers section, you will see a list of DataBox servers, where MPM will search for filenames, titles, and metadata. Each entry in this list links **MPM** to a storage database already existing in **DataBox**.

To link a new DataBox server, click Add DataBox Server. In the following dialog, enter server name, database file, username, password and character set.

	Ħ
Add DataBox Server	×
Name	Enter DataBox name
DataBase File	localhost:C:\Program File
DataBase User Name	sysdba
DataBase User Password	masterkey
Character Set	UNICODE_FSS
	Add Cancel

For Database File, enter the folder path, where the DataBox database file is located. This can be a network path if MPM and DataBox are installed to different servers.

For Character Set, enter the character set, used by the database.

TIP: To find the character set, used by a database, go to Options > Database > Charset in DataBox. For additional information about DataBox databases, please refer to the DataBox User Manual, available at www.playboxtechnology.com.

When you successfully link a DataBox database to MPM, you will see a green tick in the Started column of the DataBox servers list. If MPM and the server are not properly connected, a red cross will be displayed. Point that sign with your mouse to see the error message.

Use the buttons to the right to edit, refresh or delete a database from the list.



Granted Users

Granted Users				
Name	Full Name	Role	File Uploader	
kalin	kalin	Full Access	Ø	22
darina	darina	Full Access	Ø	2
rado	rado	Full Access	Ø	2
plamen	plamen	Full Access	Ø	22
gogo	Gogo	Full Access	Ø	22

Here you can view a list of all users, which have access to the selected **AirBox** server. You can grant access to another user by clicking the **Add User** button. The following dialog will open:

Grant User X			
Users	administrator 🔺		
	Ψ.		
Role	View Only 🔹		
File Uploader			
	Add Cancel		

From the Users list select a user, to which you will grant rights. From the Role drop-down list select the access rights, which the user will have for the selected server(s). The following access types are available:

View Only - This role allows the user to only access the <u>view groups</u> and the <u>Timeline</u>. Users cannot command **AirBox**, nor use the <u>ShotBox</u> with view only rights.

Playlist Editor - This role is the same as the view only user one with an additional Playlist Editor module.

Control Operator - This role allows the user to view and control the AirBox server(s) and use the ShotBox.

Full Access - This role enables all of the above mentioned user rights.

In addition to the user Role you can enable/disable the File Uploader module for the selected server(s).

You can also edit the access permissions of the existing users in the list by clicking the *Edit User Permissions* $\stackrel{}{\sim}$ button, which invokes the same dialog, as the one described above.

You can remove a user from the list by clicking the **Delete User** button.



View and Control Groups

View Groups Control Group					
Name		Name	Commander		
All AB		test	Ø	🦾 🍋	
This field displays the <u>View Groups</u> and <u>Control Groups</u> , of which the selected AirBox server is a member. To add the selected AirBox server to a new view group, click the Add View Group button. In the dialog that appears select the desired group from the drop-down list and click Add .					
You can also remove the server from any control groups by cli-	cking the Res	set Control Grou	b button.		
To change the control group of the selected AirBox server of	click the Set	Control Group	button. In the dialog that appears se	elect the desire	
group from the drop-down list and click Add . If the server is a commander of the currently set control group a tick Sign will appear below the Commander column.					
NOTE: An <i>AirBox</i> server can belong to only one control group.					

Custom Events

Custom Events		
Name	Commands	
Resize_Full	#EXTEVENT /ModName VideoResizeCtrl Output;Video Scale (full);0;[full]/rect:0,0,100,100/time:25/color:0/alpha:255/trans:1/videolayer:1/audiol	1, 1_
Resize_Small	#EXTEVENT /ModName VideoResizeCtrl Output;Video Scale (small);0;[small]/rect:0,0,57,38/time:25/color:0/alpha:255/trans:1/videolayer:1/audi	4,4_

Under custom events, you can write custom commands, which will be executed in **AirBox** as external events. To add a new custom event for the current channel, click **Add custom event** and in the following dialog, enter a name to the custom event, followed by the event command script from the original AirBox playlist (*.ply file).

Add Custom Event *				
Name	New Custom Event			
Commands	Enter Custom Event Commands			
	Add Cancel			

You can also remove the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control group be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** would be the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** when the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** when the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** when the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** when the server from any control groups by clicking the **Reset Control Group** when the server from any control group be th

NOTE: For additional information about external events in AirBox, please refer to the AirBox User Manual, available at www.playboxtechnology.com.



ShotBox

ShotB	ox		F 考
Index	Title	Tooltip	
1	LogoON	Show logo preset 1	🔜 😣
2	LogoOff	Show logo preset 2	5 😒
3	Show logo preset 3	Show logo preset 3	5 😒
4	Show logo preset 4	Show logo preset 4	5 😒
5	Show logo preset 5	Show logo preset 5	5 😒
6	Show logo preset 6	Show logo preset 6	5 😒
7	Show logo preset 7	Show logo preset 7	📑 😣
8	Show logo preset 8	Show logo preset 8	🔜 😣
9	Show logo preset 9	Show logo preset 9	5 😒
10	Show logo preset 10	Show logo preset 10	🕞 😣
11	Show logo preset 11	Show logo preset 11	📑 😣
12	Show logo preset 12	Show logo preset 12	5 😒
13	Show logo preset 13	Show logo preset 13	📑 😣
14	Show logo preset 14	Show logo preset 14	📑 😣
15	Show logo preset 15	Show logo preset 15	5 😒
16	Show logo preset 16	Show logo preset 16	3

The **ShotBox** field allows you to configure the buttons to be displayed by the <u>ShotBox</u> for this particular **AirBox** server.

To set a co	ommand for a button, click	the Edit button for the respective button number. The following dialog will appear:
Edit Sh	notBox Action	x
Title	LogoON	
Tooltip	Show logo preset 1	
	7 <u>4</u> 7 <u>7</u> 7	
	Set Cancel	
Enter the	Title and the Tooltip to be o	Jisplayed for the selected button. Click the Assign Event button to add a new event and select the desired
event to b	be executed by the button. T	To edit the selected event properties click the Edit Event button. You can also remove the selected event by
clicking th	e Unassign Event ⁷	button.
Once you	are done configuring the do	esired event for the selected button, click Set .
You can a	lso unassign an event from	a ShotBox button by clicking Clear 🕺 next to each event. Finally, you can configure the default appearance of the

Insert = and the **Execute** buttons of the **ShotBox** by clicking the respective buttons in the top right corner of the **ShotBox** field.

VIEW GROUPS

The View Groups section allows you to add, remove, and edit **MPM** View Groups.

Manu	Jal		
		User : darina	
	Help	Home	Logout

Mu	ilti Plavout Mana	aer		User : darina	
by Play	Box Technology		Help	Home	Llogolit
Users	View Groups				
AirBox Servers	🔻 All AB				
View Groups	View Group Servers				
Control Groups	Name	Address	Frame rate	Time Offset	
	AirBox_B407	192.168.90.146:7000	25	00:00	
	AirBox_B407-2	192.168.90.146:7002	25	00:00	
	Б404	192.168.90.143:7000	25	00:00	
	🔻 Test				J 😼

To add a new View Group, click on the **Add new view group** button. The following dialog will open, where you have to enter a name for the new View Group:

Add view group				
Name Enter group name				
	Create Cance			

The list in the View Groups management section displays the currently created View Groups. You can change a View Group name by clicking the relevant *Edit view group* button. In the dialog that appears enter a new name for the View Group and click *Rename*. You can also delete a View Group by clicking the *Remove view group* button in the respective row.

To assign an *AirBox* server to a View Group, click the *Add AirBox Server* to button. The following dialog will open, in which you have to select the desired server to be added from the drop-down list:

Add AirBox Server To View Gr				
AirBox Servers	AirBox_B407 •			
	Add Cancel			

To remove a server from the selected group, click the corresponding **Remove From Group** $\stackrel{\frown}{\frown}$ button.

NOTE: The All AB View Group refers to all AirBox instances, available in the MPM. This group cannot be removed, neither can servers be removed from it.

CONTROL GROUPS

The Control Groups management section allows you to add, remove, and edit **MPM** Control Groups.



Mult by PlayBox	ti Playout Man	ager		Help	User : darina	Logout
Users	Control Groups					1
AirBox Servers	▼ test					🤳 퉳
View Groups	Control Group Servers					
Control Groups	Name	Address	Frame rate	Time Offset	Commander	
	AirBox_B407	192.168.90.146:7000	25	00:00		🦉 🎽
	AirBox_B407-2	192.168.90.146:7002	25	00:00		🚆 Ğ

To add a new Control Group, click on the relevant **Add new control group** button in the Control groups section.

The following dialog will open, where you have to enter a name for the new Control Group:

Add control group		
Name	Enter group name	
	Create Cano	ما

The list in the Control Groups management section displays the currently created Control Groups. You can change a Control Group name by clicking the

relevant *Edit Control Group* we button. In the dialog that appears enter a new name for the Control Group and click *Rename*. You can also delete a Control Group by clicking the **Remove control group** button in the respective row.

To assign an *AirBox* server to a Control Group, use the relevant *Add AirBox Server* button. The following dialog will open, from which you have to select the desired server to be added:

Add AirBox Server To Control				
AirBox Servers	Б404 Т			
	Add Cancel)		

NOTE: One AirBox server can belong to one Control Group ONLY!

The first **AirBox** server, added to the Control Group automatically becomes the group commander. The commander can be changed by click the **Set As**

Group Commander 😤 button next to the desired server from the list.

You can also remove a server from the group by clicking the **Remove Server** is button next to the respective list entry.



Playbox Technology UK Ltd Brookmans Park Teleport Great North Road Hatfield AL96NE United Kingdom

www.playboxtechnology.com

support@playboxtechnology.com



All rights reserved copyright $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$